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The meeting was called to order at 10.45 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 761 INTERNATIONAL CO-OPERATION IN THE PEACll:FUL USES OF OUTER SPACIJ:
(continued)

(a) REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE PEACEFUL USES OF OUTER SPACE (continued)
(A/42/20)

(h) ~EPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/42/5l8 and Corr.l)

1. Mr. JATI~ (Ecuador) .aid that 1987 marked the thirtieth anniversary of the
launching into .pace of the tint artificial .atelUte, Sputnik, which had beer, the
point ot daparture for space expl~ration. Since then, mankind had watched the
spectacular progres. of .pace .cience and technology accompanied, at the
multilateral level, by the creation of in.titutional mechanisms for co-ordination
and regulation such a. the Committee on the Peaceful Use. of Outer Space (COPUOS).

2. E~uador was concerned over the fact that the constant development of space
technology continued to he in invene proportion to the .low consolidation of space
law. Since space law had to be grounded on the concept of international
co-operation, the slowlle•• of it. development .ugge.ted the absence of the minimum
political will needed. The con.en.u. on th.t issue should lead to the adoption of
constructive, action-oriented me ••ure.. International co-operation in the space
field must become an instrument for tran.ferrir1g to the developing countrie~ the
knowledge and practical data gained from .pace activities and an instrument for
regUlating those activitie••0 a. to enable all States to .hare in the benefits
derived from them. For instance, the recommenddtions of the Second United Nations
Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (lINISPACE 82) must
bfl applied more effectively and in that connection the work done by the Workir.,'l
Group of the Whole to evaluate their implementation had belln useful. There was
also an urqent need to find a .atisfact)ry .olution to the financial situation of
the United Nations Programme on Space ~pplications, because the draconian reduction
of its already limited budget was hampering the efforts of countries which, like
Ecuador, depended upon it for manpower training. Ecuador therefore asked all
States whl.ch were in a position to do so to make voluntary contributions to the
Programme.

l. His delegation deplored t~e fruitle.sness of the disculilsions on the new agenda
item proposed by the Group of 77 at both the twenty-sixth Bflssion of the Legal
:·;ub-Committee and the 1987 se8!l~.,n of COPUOS. The proposec, new item fulfillflc'l thfl
conn i t ions of t imel1ness, l(',<1al interest, and advantage for all States, and Ecuador
hopp.n that at its next Bession the Sub-Committee would agree to include that item
in its agenda. The application of divergent criteria had also prevented progress
on the elaboration of draft principles relevant to the use of nuclear power sources
1n outer space, despite the submission of a revised working paper hy Canada. There
~ldd been a simi lar lack of ~rogress in the considfllrat ion of quest tonR r"tat inq to
the dflfinition and c'lelimitation of outer space. the effflct of which had been to
perpetuate thfl absurd notion that a branch of international law, space law, dic'l not
have a well-defined physical sphere of £oplication.
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(Mr. Jat iva, Ecuador)

4. Ills deleqat ion noted with Slti.taction that substantial proqrel!l8 had been made
at tho 1987 session of the Legal Sub-Committee on the principles qoverning the
geostationary orbit, when the con.ideration of two working papers, one submitted by
Ecuadur and other countries and one by the German Democratic Republic, had made it
possible to identify areas of agreement. The result was unequivocal proof that the
majority of States were r~solved to give broader consideration to that question and
elaborate draft principles governing the equitable use of that preciou. natural
resource. His delegation had constantly insisted on the urgency of doing so given
the risk of saturating the geostationary orbit, a rIsk aggravated by the
pOBsibility that more refined technology might be used to increase the capacity of
that n~tural resource, thu. making acce.s by developinq countries to appropriate
and economical orbital pOlition. still more difficult. Ecuador had likewise always
insisted that the Legal Sub-Co~ittee was the molt competent body to elaborate a
legal instrument governing the various utilizations of the oLbit, which were not
limited to telecommunications. It hoped that the elaboration of the draft
principles would continue on the ba.il of the areas ot agreement and with the
participation of the Ipace Powers, which unfortunately had not taken part in the
work on the question in 1987. The aim would be to ensure accels to the
geostationary orbit and ita equitable u.e, taking into account the concerns of all
countries, particularly those of developing countriea whOle preferential rights and
whose obliqations with regard to the .egment. of the orbit luperjacent to their
territories mu.t be recognized. It lhould be streseed that the equatorial
countries were not making claiml of lovereignty but that they were seekinq the
establishment of a sui generil legal regime, given the nature and technical
attributes of the geostationary orbit.

5. His Government was categorically opposed to the militarization of outer space
which should be preserved as • zone of peace in the service of all mankind. It
therefore once again urged the parties directly concerned to renew their efforts
and to enter irlto negotiationl in order to prevent the extension of the arms race
into outer Space. COPUOS 'uat support m.alures aimed at avoiding auch an extension
because its future was clowely linked to the success of Buch negotiations and of
thtJ neqot iat. ionR tak inq place within the Conference on Disarmament.

6. Mr. KOVA~I't (Czechoslovakia) recalled that the exploratiol" and use of outer
space Rhould bf! car ried out for the benefi t and in the interestR of a 11 count r i es,
and should b~ the prnvince of all mankind.

7. Modern-day advances in Bcience and technology demanded the development of
international co-operation in the exploration and UBe of outer Space for peaceful
purposes. A programme of joint international activities in the field had already
been put forward, the three-stage programme of practical stepA that States could
take in the exploration and use of outer apace for peaceful purposes, proposed by
the Soviet Union. That programme, whose implementation was unreservedly supported
by CZt~choslovakia, aimed to develop international co-operation in the peaceful \I!'lC'S

uf out~r space in order to pLevent the extension of the arms race into outer
space. Other proposals had been made during the current session, but they had not
all provided the necessary conditions for consensus.
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8. The Committee must ask it.elf if the probleme relatin~ to ways and meane of
maintaininq outer epace for peaoeful purpoees were really 1 ,eoluble within the
framework of the Committee or it they aroee out of the unwillingnee" of some States
to give up the possibility of a military and economic utilization of outer space
for their own benefit. There wal allo the question of whethAr the problem lay in
determining the competence of the Committee to deal with the question of the
non-militarization of outer space or was created by the fact that the peaceful
proposals of some delegations were unacceptable to others.

9. The socialist countriee believed that the militarization of outer space could
be countered by constructive and peaceful alternatives such as the realistic
prospect. for 11 star peace", the idea of convening an internat ional conference or a
special session ot the General 1\elembly devoted to questions ot ~ut.r space,
3stablishing a world outer space organization and elaborating a detailed plan for
international co-operation in the 1990. and beyond. T~e taot that such a programme
represented an alternative to the "Itar warl" plans and that it had been advocated
by the locialist countries explained why some Statel were trying to bar effective
progress on that question in COPUOS. That Committee thus found itself in an absurd
situation, because the same countriel Which had oppoled its consideration of
disarmament issues were alao opposing itl con.ideration of questions of
international co-operation in the applioation of space technology, as proposed by
the socialist countries, . 'ich had nothing to do with disarmament issues.

10. In the choice of 11 new item for the agenda of the Legal Sub-Committee, a
similar lack of political will could be seen, even though several propos~ls had
been SUbmitted by all groups of States. The selection of the new agenda item
should not be postponed because that would impair the effectiveness and
rationalization of the work of COPUOS.

ll. On the initiative of socialilt countrieo, the General 1\ssemhly was discussinq
at the current session the question of et> ... bl1shinq a comprehensive system of
international peace ~nd security. Peaceful co-opp-ration in outer space and
mUa!HJrf'S to prevent the spread of weapons to outer spac,! were a significllnt part of
such a Rystem. Among ::he concrete steps to be taken, I.lnti-satellite weapons and
offensive-wellpon systems in space should be prohibited. An internatlonel
inspection lmoy could also be set up to monitor the non-deployment of weapons from
space-lllunch facilities. Such action would he;,p achieve the objective of peace in
outf'r spdce, Which was one of the conditions f(jr a world free of nuclear weapons.
Ten years f?<lrl!fH, in May 1977, two significant agreements had been signed in
Geneva, the Soviet-Uni ted States Aqreement on Co-operat ion ill the Explorl!lt ion and
Use of Outer Space for Pel.lceful Purposes and the Convention on the Prohibition of
Military or Any Other Hostile Use of Environmental Modification Techniques. Those
aqreeMents had been concluded six years before the announcement rF the plans to
place so-called defensive weapons in space that were jeopardizing international
CO-oPIH"tinn in the peacefUl uses of outer space. In the spring of 1987, the
Ministers for Foreign Affairs of the Soviet Union and the United States had signed
a neW agreement in Moscow on co-operation in the exploration and uses of outer
space for peacefu 1 purposes, covering specific research projects on the solar
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system, the implementation of which would contrihute to consolidating the bases of
peace in Quter space. That instrument hl'.d been delcribed as a "treaty of the
future" and his delegation hoped that it would expedite the search for a solution
to the eXisting problems.

12. Czechoslovakia welcomed the progress made by the Scientifi~ and Technical
Sub-Committee in its work, but believPd that it was not the appropriate body for
publici~ing the results achieved in the exploration of opace on a national level.
A scientific symposium organized on the occasion of the Sub-Committee sessions
would be a more appropriate forum. The sessions of the Su~-Committee should focus
on ways of imprOVing international co-operation in outer space, particularly in the
technical and scientific Iphere. The Scientific and Technical Sub-Committee was
not the place for transfer of technoloqy, but was rather a body that should
endeavour to create the conditions for effecting such a transfer on a basis of
equality and non-discrimination. At its .ession in June, COPUOS had dealt with the
planning of l.ts future work. In that connection, hi. delegation proposed that
consideration of the proposal to establi.h a world .pace organization should be
included in part I of the medium-term plan of the United Nations. The special
Political Committee and COPUOS could a.k interested delegations to submit for more
detailed consideration by the Legal Sub-Committee It its 1988 .ession a draft
proposal for the establishment of such an organization. The resultl of such
consideration would then be submitted to the Special Political Committee at tne
forty-third session of the General A••embly. In that connection, hi. delegation
supported the propolSls made by the Sovietrepre.entat ive at the cur rent ul!8ion of
the Special Political Committee on 5 November 1987, a. well aa the proposals
submitted by the Group of 77.

13. His delegation attaChed great importance to the efforts to strengthen the role
of COPUOS and its Legal SUb-Committee in the development of space law. Some
progress had been made in the current year on the draft principles relevant to the
use of nuclear power sources in outer apace, on the ba.il of a Canadian proposal.
The possibilities for progress in that field of law were linked closely to the
settlement of certain sensitive technical and political issues. Account must also
be t~ken of the prOVisions of international inst:uments in the field of both sp~ce

law and the utilization of nuclear energy, part'.cularly the two Vienna Conventions
concluded in 1986 under the auspices of the International Atomic Energy Agency.
His delegation supported the lastest proposal ~y the Soviet Union on the question
related to the definition and delimitation of ~uter space, which offered a way to a
practical solution of that problem. It was convinced that all groups of States
should demonlltrate sufficient good will in the interests of finding a generally
acceptable solution to the problems connected with the rational use of the
geontationary orbit.

14. The current session of the General Assembly was being held at a time when a
significant agreement on the elimination of a portion of the nuclear arsenal was
within reach of mankind, and his delegation hoped that the spirit of such an
agr!!emAnt would influence t.he sessions of COPUOS aB well and would be instrumental
in promotjnq further progr.ess in the peaceful ua.s of outer space.
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15. MrR. NAVCHAA (Mongolia) obser~d that the international community was
commemorating in-the current year the thirtieth anniver.ary of the launching of th~
satellite, Sputnik, which marked the beginning of the Ipace age. Since then, the
United Nations had taken an active part in developing international co-operation in
the peaceful uses of outer spaco and in the elaboration ot legal norms qoverninq
the space activities of State.. The firlt important t.lult of luch activities had
been the conclusion of the 1967 Treaty on PrincipleA Governing the Activities of
States in the Exploration and Ule of Out.er Space, inclua;.ng the Moon and Ott'>er
Celestial Bodies, which continued to lerve the interelts of all States favouring
the use of outer space for peacefUl p~rp?ee. The achievement of that objective
was very timely at the moment becau•• of the intenlification of efforts to carry
out "star wars" plans.

16. The Committee and COPUOS should make Ipeoific recommendations to prevent the
extensien of the arm. race into outer Ipace, and COPUOS Ihould help the Conference
on Disarmament in that area. The ecientific, technical and legel aspects of the
non-militar\zation of outer space could be conlidered by the two competent
Sub-Committees. In connection with that priority illue, the locialist countries
had made some specific propo.als for developing international co-operation in outer
space. Unfortunately, tho.e compromi.e propo.all had not been adopted because of
the obstructionist attitude of .ome State., and COPUOS had thus not been able to
advance in its consideration of that important que.tion. Mongolia found that
situlltion to be a cause for anxiety, and it wa. one that a1110 al.armed the majority
of States. Enerqetic steps must be taken to prevlnt the ext)nsion of the arms rllce
into outer space, for otherwise the ~rms race wal likely to get completely out of
contra 1.

17. Mongoli~ supported international co-operation in the exploration and uses of
outer space and participated actively in ~tl. international INTERCOSMOS programme.
It beliavcd that the conquest, exploration and utilization of outer space would he
more effective if international co-operation were organized within Ihe context of a
single mechanism, and it theufore sUPJ'J0rI:Qd the Soviet proposal for the
estahlishment of an international space ocganization, a propoaal which should be
considered carefully.

18. ~longCllia believed that it was important to put into effect the recommendationR
of UNISPACE-82 and that the Working Group of the Whole had done useful work in
eVilluat ing them. It a Iso supported the Uni ted Nat ions PrOo3ranune on Space
Applications which was very important for the implementation of the recommendation,;.

19. Regarding the work of the Legal Sub-Committee, his delegation hoped that
progress would soon be made on the elaboration of draft principles relevant to thp
lIse of nuclear power sources in outer space. Member States could finalize t.he
principles for ellrly notification and assistance which had already been
provisionally adopted by bringinq them into line with the provisions of the
Conventions aoopted by the International Atomic Energy Agency in that fielo. with
reference to the 't:lelimitation of outer space and the character and utilizatlon of.
t.he geostati~nary orbit, Mongolia felt: that the specific proposals which had
already been made could eerve as a basis for continuing consideration of thllt
question.
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20. In conclusion, her delegation hoped that it would be possibl~ to reach
agreement during the current session of the General Ass.mbly on the choice of a new
item for the agenda of the Legal Sub-Committ•••

21. Mr. LAGORIO (Argentira) said that the launching of Sputnik in 1957 had opened
up a new era, that of the conquest of space, in which man had yet again shown his
unshakeable determination to overcome all obstacl.s, as he haa when he had
conquered the ocean.. It was high time that COPUOS sought to harmonize,
reali.tically and calmly, the various future legal and scientific trend. of the
space age. Hi. task had been and would continu. to be hard, from the political
point of view, but it should not be forgott.n that, far from being a place for
confrontation, space should provide an opportunity for intenaive international
co-ope rat 10n.

22. The event. which had occurred during the pa.t f.w months with respect to
di.armament, e.pecially the possibility of .liminating a whole category of nuclear
w.apons, were patticularly encouraging. In that connectjon, the question of the
peac.ful u.e of out.r space should give n.w impetus to international co-operation
in that field, which .hould be ba.ed on the broad.st consensus possible a. a means
of attaining the desired goal.

23. His delegation had played an active part in the work of the twenty-fourth
s••sion of the Scientific and Technical Sub-Committ•• and the twenty-.ixth se.sion
of the Legal Sub-Col1l1litt•• AI well as in tha't of the thirtieth ....ion of COPUOS,
where it had expressed its Government's views, it would .specially like to
emphasize two points, which w.re also of conc.rn to the developing countrie••

24. It welcomed the establi.hment of a Working Group of the Whole to evaluate the
impl.mentation of the recol1l1lendations of UNISPACE 82, under the wise Chairmanship
of Mr. Lasarte of Uruguay, that Group had us.fully filled a gap in the work of the
Scientific and Technical Sub-Committoe. It was to be hoped that the Group would
help to speed up the implementation of the recommendations of UNISPACE 82.

25. The Working Group of. the Legal Sub-Col1l1littee had adopted a draft resolution
the new paragraph 5 of which clearly ,'eque.ted the Legal Sub-Committee to consider,
at its twenty-seventh session to be held at Geneva in March 1908, the new item
which it had chosen for inclusion ill its agenda. Paragraph 5 was very clear in
that respect, and his delegation would join the con.ensus which had already emerged
concerni ng that t'!x t.

26. In conclusion, he noted that the Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities
of States in the Exploration a~~ Use of Outer Space, including the Moon and other
Celestial Bodies, had been .igned 20 year. previously, that .hould encourage the
General Assembly to increase its effort. to ensure t~at outer space should continue
to be used for peaceful purposes.

27. Mr. MONTGOMERY (United States of America) drew attention to document
A/AC.105/3B4/Add.3, which reviewed fully United State. activities with respect to
outer space.
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28. His delegation attached very high priority to the effectiveness of COPUOS
becaUJe it believed that improving the structure of that Committee, as the only
standing body in the United Nations system that dealt with co-operation in outer
space, would strengtr')n the Organization as a whole and provide answers to those
who wanted to replace it with vague international institutions.

29. Reviewing the work of the Committee OVer the past year, he noted lhat it had
been able to strengthen the scientific and tachnological content of its activity
and keep members abreast of the latest developments in space research.

30. According to General Assembly resolution 37/90, which proVided the framework
for implementing the recommdations of UNISPACE 82, all new activities should be
funded through voluntary contributions as well as through the rearrangement of
priorities within th& United Nations regUlar budget. In that connection, his
delegation noted with satisfaction that the Working Group of the Whole establ~shPod

by the Scientific and Technical Sub-Committee had identified measures which would
facilitate the implementation of t~ose recommendations. It regretted, however,
that the Outer Space Affairs Division had not taken the nece.sary step. to
rearrange priorities. It was to be hoped that in 1988 it would be pOIsible to
reconcile the views of the Division and the members of COPUOS, which were currently
very divergent.

31. Reminding the Committee that in an earlier statement, member. had been warned
about the role of automatic minorities and majorities, he noted that that remark
was very relevant to work on agenda item 76. There wa., in fact, a Imall but vocal
minority in the Outer Space Committee which de.ir~J to forgo consensus. That was
apparently the attitude of one of the preceding spe~kers. Through a selective
reading of the historical record, he had sought to create the impression that there
was no b~sis for consensus in the activities of COPUOS. It ~as well known that it
was not the United States but other delegations which had insisted on the adoption
of that procedure. That had been ono of several reasons why COPUOS had met only
once betwePon 1958 and 1961. Only at the sixteenth session of the General Assembly
had the members of the Outer Space Committee reached agre~ment. From 1962 it had
begun to adopt its decisions by consensus.

32. The United States, which had always respected that rule, believed that the
Outer Space Committee could work effectively only if all members abided by the!.r
commitments. Some considered that the principle of consensus had become an
impediment to substantive progress. They should be reminded that on that basis
four international treaties had been adopted and it had been pO.lible to develop
principles relating to remote sensing. On complex, sensitive matters where the
interests of all had to be reconciled, there was no better method than consensus.
Negotiations on that basis presupposed not only that there was a commitment to
achieve progress in those areas where agreement was possible but also to avoid
confrontation where fundamental differences existed.

33. The nations which had supported the resolution establishing the Ad Hoc
Committee on the PeacefuL Uses of Outer Space in 1958 had wisely jUdg~
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necessary to separate the problems of disarmament aff.cting out.r space from those
relating to its peaceful use. The First Committee and the Conf.rencl on
Disarmllment hlld been then, and still w",rll, the competent multilateral forums for
discussion of disllrmament IIspects of outer spac••

34. During its 30 years' existence, COPUOS had made a unique contribution to
internation&l co-operdtion. The United States, with sev.n oth.r Stat.s, had
submitted workinq papers in order to initiate a proc••• of dialogu. on all aspects
of its work. Although the UnHed States had some ideas on what ne.ded to be done
to make COPUOS better a~le to fulfil its mandate and bring the ben.fits of spac.
research to all nllt'OI":', it d id not claim to have all the answ.rs.

35. Unfortunlltely, certain States refused to acknowledge the urgent need to review
the organization IInd methods of work of COPUOS and its subsidiary bodi... Thos.
which refused were also those Which had enthusia.tically mad. vagu, proposals for
new internlltional machinerYI their proposllls were self-promoting rath.r than
conducive to genuine co-operation. Proposals tor conv.ning a conf.r.nce or a
specilll session of the Generlll Assembly to disoUSI, int.r alia, the e.tablishment
of an internlltional space orgllnization were .qually unproductive. Th. considerahle
resources needed for such an undertaking would be bett.r appli.d to lupporting
existing mechllnisms for international co-operation.

36. One of the previous speakers had quote~ exc.rpts from a .tat.m.nt attribut.d
to participlInts lit the splice s.minar held in Moscow, in which United Stat.s .xp.rts
had tllken part. In t~e interest of accuracy, his d.legation wi.h.d to point out
that there WIlS 11 significant discrepancy between the .tat.m.nt adopt.d by the
seminar IInd the version given in Pravda in its .dition of 6 October 1987. Th.
errors in thllt version hlld been p;rp;tUated by that pr.vious ap.ak.r. Th.
authentic text of the statement adopted contain.d no r.fer.nc. to w.apons in
splice. A proposlIl made in that regard by the .ponsor. of the s.minar had in fact
been rejected. His deleglltion expressed its disappointment that the cont.nts of
the said statement continued to be misrepresented.

37. Mr. SANCHEZ (PhilippInes) sllid that hi~ country'. position on the issues
before the Outer Space Con~ittee proceeded from the profound conviction that space
activities must be carried out exclusively for Qeaceful purpo.es. That was why his
delegation had repeatedly opposed the militarization of outer space.

38. His delegation considered that the benefits of the p.ac.ful uses of out.r
space must be Shared with the developing countri.s. To that end, international
co-operation lit the multilllterlll, regional and bilateral levels should be
strengthened and specific projects for advancing the capabilities of the developing
countries in the use of space technologies should be promoted.

39. The Philippines was keenly interested in the applications of Ipace technology
because of its geographical location and physical configuration. It was ••••ntial
to provide the country with a communications network "Mch could link the
7,100 iAlands of the archipelago.
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40. Remote-sensing services were an indispensable tool in a country whose economy
was based on n.:~ural resources. They wecll also useful in regional and urban
planning, cartography and environmental studies. Moreover, for a country which was
victimized by an average of 19 tropical typhoons and cyclones yearly, not to sp~~k

of earthquakes and volcanic eruptions, satellJte imagery contributed greatly to the
prevention of the effects of natural disasters.

41. Regrettably, most developing countries ... td not have the mini",al degree of
competence needed for sharing in the benefits of outer space exploration and
utilization - hence the importance of the co-operation activities which the United
Nations Programme on Space Applications carried out in education, training,
research and institutional development. In that r~gard, his delegation was
concerned that the resources allocated for the United Nations Space Applications
Programme for 1986 and 1987 had been Leduced by more than SO per cent. The United
Nations Expert on Space Applications could not reasonably be expected to meet the
demands of Member States with a budget of $48,000. It was to be hoped thlt the
situation would improve in 1988 and that in future the Outer Spac~ Affairs Division
would forewarn delegations of impending cuts in the programme budget, so that
cor responding measures could be taken.

42. His delegation wished to make some recommendations concerning the planning of
training courses on remote sensing, communications and meteorology technologies
under the Programme. Those activities should include on-the-job training to
~rovide developing countries with needed technicians. The tr~inees should also be
provided with copies of tne !oftware used during the training courses to enable
them to apply the knowledge acquired to their £ie1ds of eHpertise.

41. His delegation appreciated the results of the first serie~ of meetings of the
Scientific and Technical Suo-Committee's working Group of the Whole responsible for
evaluating the implementation of the recommendations of UNISPACE 82. It fully
endorsed the recommendations of the Group contained in paragraphs 11 to 13 of
annex 11 to the Commlttee's report (A/42/20). They might serve as a basis for
far-re~ching international co-operation in the peacefuL uses of outer space. He
hoped that, at its following meeting, the Working Group would consider the question
of the co-ordinati~n ot a regional/subregional network WhOEQ responsibility would
be to facilitate exchanges of information, partiCUlarly among developing
countries. The real requirements and perspectives of such countries should also be
kept in mind when identifyir,g the programmes, projects and activities which should
be carried out in the implementation of the recommendations of UNISPACE 82.

44. As part of the discussions on remote sensing, che topic of satellite remote
senning should be taken up, partiCUlarly questions relating to data receptIon,
distribution networks and the promotion of the practical applications of space
technoloqy, so that countries could place such technologies at the service of
economic develo~ment. In that regard, the Philippines supported the pt'oposal to
establish a legal regime governing the access of States to the benefits of space
activities, and supported the position of the Group of 77 that that question slaould
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be included on the Committee's agenda. It thus appealed to all delegations,
particularly those of the de~eloping countries, to support that proposal.

45. Mr. Freudenschuss (Austria) took the Chair.

46. Mr. FISSENKO (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the working
papers of the Committee on Outer Space and its Sub-Committees showed that
increasingly more States recognized the need to join their efforts in order to use
space more rationally, so as to solve the economic and social problems still
confronting mankind. The importance of broad international co-operation in various
fields, particularly in space, had been strongly emphasized by Mr. Gorbachev in
Moscow on the occasion of the seventieth anniversary of the October Revolution.

47. Since the day, 30 years earlier, when the entire world had heard the signals
from the first Soviet satellite, space science had made considerable progress.
Research programmes had made it possible to achieve outstanding results in such
fields as telecommunications, meteorology, world cartography, mineral exploration
and oceanography, as well as in search and rescue operations for ships in distress.

48. The launch of more than 30 inter-planetary probes during the past 20 years had
made it possible to increase knowledge of the planets and satellites. The success
of numerous projects, such as Vega, the research work carried out by the Mir space
station and on the unique orbital complex soyuz-Mir-Kvant-Progress, as well as
other work in which scores of countries, including the Byelorussian SSR, had
participated, had once again illustrated the benefit to be derived from combining
the scientific and technical potential of several States for the peaceful conquest
of outer space. In that regard, it was regrettable that a pall was cast over the
hopes of mankind by sinister plans aiming to turn outer space into a theatre for
"star wars" and threatening to transform it into a source of mortal danger for all.

49. The Committee On the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space had a role to play in that
field and COUld, inter alia, help the Conference on Disarmament and the
organizations specifically entrusted with that question. His country regretted
that that Committee's work concerning the ways and means of maintaining outer space
for peaceful purposes was at a standstill. le also regretted that the Committee
had not been able to reach agreement on the choice of a new item to be included on
the agenda of the Legal Sub-Committee. That QUestion should remain a priority
matter, and it was necessary to consider, inter alia, the items proposed by the
Group of 77, in order to reach consensus expeditiously.

so. In view of the growth of space technology, the Legal Sub-Committee should pay
greater attention to matters relating to the definition and delimi~ation of outer
space. The Soviet proposal provi.ded a good basis in that regard. The Legal
Sub-Committee should also continue its work on draft principles governing States'
activities in the utilization of the geostationary orbit. The German Democratic
Republic and several developing countries had made proposals on the basis of which
a mutually acceptable solution might be found. The Byelorussian SSR was
particularly interested in the elaboration of draft principles relevant to the use
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of nuclear power sources in outer space. In order to obtain tangible results in
that field, it was essential to bear in mind the provisions of the Conventions of
the International Atomic Energy Agency as well as the proposals made by States.

51. The Byelorussian SSR was also interested in the work of the Scientific and
Technical Sub-Committee on the implementation of the recommendations of UNISPACE 82
and was in favour of reconstituting the Working Group of the Whole to evaluate
their implementation. If, as his delegation wished, the recommendations were to be
implemented more rigorously, the real needs of all States would also have to be
evaluated.

52. The conquest of outer space offered numerous areas that lent themselves to
peaceful international co-operation. Such efforts could take the form of the world
space organization proposed by the USSR, which would operate on the principle of
mutual benefit and would allow States to have access, on a non-discriminatory
basis, to the results obtained through co-operation in the peaceful conquest of
outer space. In that context, his delegation supported the proposal by
Czechoslovakia concerning the activities of such an organization, whose aim would
be to work towards the peacefUl conquest of outer space and to monitor compliance
with agreements prohibiting the extension of the arms race into outer space when
such agreements were concluded. His delegation hoped that in 1987, which marked
the twentieth anniversary of the first treaty on outer space, the consideration of
international co-operation in the peaceful uses of outer space would be fruitful
and would reinforce and broaden international co-operation in that important area
for humanity.

53. Mr. MITAU (Kenya) said that the question of the definition and delimitation of
outer space should be addressed without delay and that a conventionally accepted
bOundary between the atmosphere and outer space should be established. The
proposals already put forward and others that might be advanced at a later stage
should be considered as a basis for the beginning of serious negotiations on that
question.

54. It was necessary to establish a legal regime to govern the nature and
utilization of the geostationary orbit. The current first-come, first-served
arrangement tended to work in favour of the few countries which were technically
capable of conducting space programmes. He hoped that serious consideration would
be qiven to that question at the next session of the Legal Sub-Committee.

55. He was optimistic that the arms race would not be extended into outer space
and that the countries concerned would heed the pleas from the international
community to ~~plore outer space for peacefUl purposes only. His Government fully
supported the efforts of the Disarmament Commission and hoped that the already
difficult work facing it would not Le further complicated by an arms race in outer
space.

56. His delegation hoped that, despite the many different views expressed,
consensus would continue to prevail in COPUOS.
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57. Mrs. GUARDIA (Venezuela) congratulated the Scientific and Technical
Sub-Committee on the progress it had made at its February session in implementing
General Assembly resolution 41/64 by establishing a Working Group of the Whole to
evaluate the implementation of the recommendations of UNISPACE 82. The Working
Group had drafted a set of recommendations and fixed a number of priorities.

58. The work of the Legal SUb-Committee at its twenty-sixth session had not been
very satisfactory. Owing to the inflexible position of certain delegations,
questions relating to the definition and delimitation of outer space had not even
been consider6~ in informal consultations. It gave cause for concern that space
law was the sole branch of law whose scope did not have defined limits. Although
the delimitation of outer space posed a political and legal problem, it could be
resolved by adopting a legal instrument with universal scope. Discussion on that
point should be based on a more sound and more acceptable working paper.

59. It had also been impossible to reach an agreement during the consideration of
the draft principles on the use of nuclear power sources in outer space. It might
even be justified to speak of a regression, because not only had there been no
consensus on any of the three principles considered, but there had even been a
re-evaluation of the agreement concerning the principles and assistance to States.

60. As the Legal SUb-Committee must consider the choice of a new item to be placed
on its agenda, the Group of 77 had proposed consideration of the legal aspects
related to the acceSS of States to the benefits derived from the exploration and
utilization of outer space. That proposal would enable the work of COPUOS to focus
upon essential aspects requiring clarification and to strengthen the legal
provisions on outer space activities within the framework of the Treaty. In that
context, the Group of 77 pointed out that, under the 1967 Outer Space Treaty,
international co-operation in the field of outer space was obligatory, which not
only presupposed recognition of jus cQgens but also constituted a starting point
for developing a body of law that was as yet incomplete.

61. At its last session, COPUOS had recommended that a decision should be taken on
that question at the forty-second session of the General Assembly. She hoped that,
in taking up the proposal by the Group of 77, the Sub-Committee would give new
impetus to its work and would create a legal framework to reinforce international
co-operation and regulate the access of developing countries to the benefits
derived from outer space activities. But once again, COPUOS would have to close
the debate On the question by urging the SUb-Committee to take a decision at its
next session. It was discouraging that certain delegations refused to co-operate
on that point. Her delegation hoped that all delegations would show a genuine
political readiness to reach a mutual understanding for the common good.

62. Mr. SVOBODA (canada) said that, in 1987, his country was celebrating the
twenty-fifth anniversary of its placing in orbit of the scientific satellite
Alouette 1, through which Canada had joined the USSR and the united States as the
only countries utilizing outer space.
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63. His delegation shared the feeling of disappointment voiced by a number of
other delegations at the failure to maintain, in 1987, the ,rogress ma~e in 1986.
But recent cevelopments in the space sciencBs and the great projects envisaged for
the turn of the century, luch aa exploring the Martian soil and carrying out
long-term research on bo~rd inhabited space stations, plus the emergence of a
political desire, led his delegation to I~lieve that COPUOS would have an important
contl lbution to make in the future.

64. Canada, which had not developed means to place vehicles in orbit, had been a
consiatent s~pporter of international co-operation in space matters, as witnesserl
in the record of current and anticipated achievements that would mark the next
25 years. HiR delegation referred, in particular, to such projects as the space
station engineered by the United States, the OLYMPUS and ERS-l projects of the
European Space Agenci, the launching of RADARS~T, an earth observation satellite,
in co-operation with the United Kingdom and the United Stales, the setting up of
the COSPAS-SARSAT search and rescue assistance system, which might Boon be the
5llbject of a treaty between France, the United States, the USSn and Canada, as well
nS the EXOS, D. UARS and INTERBOL projects.

65. Canada was placing increasing enphasis on space technology in the context of
its international development aid programme, mainly in the management of resources
and the environment, as the benefits of research and investment in remote sensinq
became more general.

66. The prevailing mood in COPUOS clashed with the optimism of the researchers,
engineers, industrialists and users of space technology, owing perhaps in part to
the way in which the work of that Committee was designed and organized. Canada was
prepared to examine that issue, it had Gupported a proposal by the Netherlands
delegation, in an informal paper on the restructuring of COPUOS circulated at the
Committee's twenty-seventh session. In order that that question might he examined
constructively, it shou:.d be the subject of a separate item on the ag!'nda of COPUOS
dnd assigned lo a working group for consideration.

67. His delegation was opposed to the overly simple solution of reducing hy a week
the annual s~sBion of tha Legal Sub-Committee, because a body which dealt with the
dp.velopment of international law required sl.1ffici~nt time to car ry out informal
consult.ations wi thout which no relll prClClress was possi.hle.

~n. The Scientific and Technical Sub-Committee should continue emphasizinq the
ncientific content of its work. The very valuahle prenentations made by the
experts on the explorllt ion of planets, the lif!' sciences, the modificat ion of thl'
hiosph:He and the contrihuti.on of CO,C;PAR and IAF' to space r!'selJrch WAre, in that
(!")ard, worthy of note.

69. Referring to th,. use of nuclear power sources in outer space, he hoped that.
t.he Workinq Group of the Scientific anei Technical SUb-Committee deall.nq with that
quest ion would be able to meet durinq the next sl1sa.i.nn of the Ruh-Committee and
l'tlat it. would he possible, after the det,1iled rl1scllsflions held during the laflt
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aession of the Legal SUh-Committee, for the General Assembly to adopt a full set of
principles on the use oe nuclear power sources at its next session.

70. He noted with reqret that none of the questions propsed for inclusion in the
agenda of the Legal Sub-Committee seemed to meet two essential conditions, namely
that they should be of practical intprest and at the same time be likely to meet
witb general agreement. Among those proposals, the improvement of the procedure
for. registering space objects was the subject tbat was most ~orthy of consideration
by the Lf'\Jal Sub-Corm,itUe for the reasons outlined in document A/AC.I05/L.169. If
that proposal did not meet with general agreement, consideration might be given to
other questions, such as space debris, which affected both the interests of the
space Powers and the user~ of space services. If agreement was not reached on that
question at the current session, it wou11 be necessary to request the Legal
Sub-Committee itself to resolve that vital question.

71. Mr. RODRIGUEZ-MEDIN~ (Colombia) said that the launching of the first S~utnik

30 years earlier h¥d marked the beginning of the conquest of outer space and an
attempt had been made to regUlate the exploration and exploitation of outer space
10 years later through the 1967 Outer Space Treaty. It was clear that
international co-operation had not developed on the basis of a just and equitable
sharing of the benefits and that the scientific and technical monopolies had
profited from the loopholes and shortcomings of the Treaty. Under those
conditions, the Committee and its subsidiary bodies had an ~8Bential role to play
in order to ensure equitabl" access to all countrie••

72. For that reason, Colombia firmly supported the proposal of the Group of 77 to
include a new item which would bring the question of co-operation back to the
foreground and enable the Legal Sub-Committee to elaborate sys~ematically legal
elements for clearly def ining internllt ional co-operat ion, as had been B'1ggested hy
the representative of Chile.

73. His delegation noted with satisfaction the work of the two Rub-Committees,
particUlarly the establishment by the Legal Sub-Committee of a working group to
consider agenda item 4. It was e~couraging to note the points of agreement in the
compar~tive stUdy of the two draft ~rinciples on the geostationary orbit. The
common elements in the equatorial document and the document submitted by the
German Democratic Republic might make it possible to begin negotiations on the
remaining principles and finally lay down the necessary regulations taking into
account the needs of the developing countries and the legitimate rights of the
equatorial countries.

74. Referring to the work of the Scientific and Technical Sub-Commi:tee, he said
that Colombia had co-sponsored, with the United Nations, the first Latin American
meeting aimed at idontifying the real situation and needs in the area of space
co-operation. The High-level Group of Experts had adopted more than 40 concrptp
reco""'endat iOlls.
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75. He strelled the prelling need to change the way in which COPUOS conducted
negotiatlons and dilcul.ion. 10 that due account might be taken of the aspirations
of the developing countrie.. That would be the best way to revitalize the
activities of that COlllllittee and help it carry out its mandate.

76. Mr. MAYORRKY (Union of Soviet Socislist Republics), speaking in exercise of
the right of reply, laid that he wiahed to mllke a numher of clarifications
concerning a question raised in the statement hy the representative of the United
States. The latter, after referring to a recent symposium on outer space in Moscow
in which u delegation of American ex~rts had participated, had mentioned
discrepancies between the declaration adopted at the end of the symposium and the
pUblication of ita results in the Soviet press. It was true that certain errors
had slipped into the report Which had appeared in the press. According to the
information available to the representative of the Soviet Union, the reasons for
that were essentially technical. There had been no bad int.ent.ions or desire to
distort the result. of the .ympo.ium. Furthermore, contrary to what the
representative of the United States had said, the representative of the Soviet
Union, in his statement to the Committee on the agenda item under consideration,
had accurate ly quoted excerptl from the declaration of the symposi urn. In that
connection, the representative of the Soviet Union once again read out, in English,
the relevant passage of the declaration and said that he was keeping ~ copy of it
for the representative of the United States.

77. Mr. HODGKINS (United Stat.s of America), speaking in flxercisP. of the right of
reply, said that his delegation merely wished to state that the United States h~d

been disappointed to note the discrepancies between the two texts of the
declaration, the one which had been edopted by the participants and the one which
had been published in the Soviet press. In doing so, his delegation had merely
sought to 9"t the facts set straight, and he was glad that the Soviet delegat ion
:•.~d obliged. The delegation of the United States simply requested thet those
r~marks should be included in the summary record of the meetinq.

7tl. 'rhe CHAIRMAN said that the Committee had thus concluded an consideration of
ag"nda itt'm 76.

The meeting rose at 1 .~.


